BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council on 

Thursday 4th October 2018 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr J Mills (Chairman)

Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) 

      
Cllr N Boughton


Cllr S Misselbrook

Cllr M Perring
County Councillor J Hodgson
County Councillor J Hawkins

District Councillor J Birch

District Councillor J Green

District Councillor T Pennington
District Councillor R Vint

Also present Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (10.18)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllrs G Bennett and M Hannaford.
2. (10.18)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none.

3. (10.18)  MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 2nd August 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
4. (10.18)      MATTERS ARISING:
a) No Right Turn at True Street and Give Way sign at the roundabout in Berry Pomeroy– Cllr Hooper told the meeting that a no right turn had been installed at Blackpost Lane and Cllr Birch explained that this was part of the 106 agreement at Great Court Farm.  Cllr Hooper explained that farmers were ignoring this new “no right turn” and it could not be enforced until road markings were altered.  Cllr Hooper had raised this problem with 
Cllr Hodgson for the last 12 months and felt that at least it should be altered with an exception added for agricultural vehicles.
b) Double yellow lines at Longcombe Cross – these had now been painted.
c) Park Field Close Play Area –Members felt that new seating, an additional piece of play equipment, repainting of the existing equipment and new fencing were all needed.  The Parish Council did want to take ownership of the play area and quotes would be sought for the work.  The Clerk would pass these details to officers at the District Council.
d) Speeding Traffic at Longcombe – This item would be reported under 

Cllr J Hawkins report.
5. (10.18) POLICE.
Cllr Boughton reported that there had been 3 road accidents in the village in the last 3 weeks due to speeding.  
6. (10.18) REPORTS.
Report of District Councillor Robert Vint

Cllr Vint circulated a written report at the meeting including items on Land to the rear of 9 Queen’s Terrace (Castle Street), a proposed play structure for Vire Island, an outline application for up to 110 houses near Lee Mill, a petition against South Hams District Council spending £150,000 on consultants to advise the 
District Council on development plans on Council land in the major South Hams Towns which were being considered in committee and plans for a skate park renovation in Totnes.
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington

Cllr Pennington reported that Littlehempston Parish Council was very concerned about the travellers’ encampment in Bourton Lane as it was coming up to ten years when the travellers would have squatters’ rights.  Cllr Pennington had arranged a site meeting with South Hams District Council, residents and Littlehempston Parish Council.  Cllr Pennington had also written to the Environmental and Enforcement officers at the District Council on this matter and had requested that this be added as an item for the next meeting of the District Council’s Executive Committee.  Cllr Vint added that this problem had arisen as the District Council had failed to provide designated sites for travellers.

Cllr Pennington also reported that the District Council proposed to reduce its funding to South Hams Community Voluntary Service from £22,660 to zero in an attempt to save money.  They also proposed to remove funding from the South Devon AONB and Cllr Pennington did not support either of these schemes.  

Cllr Pennington gave details of 10 points proposed by the District Council for consideration when it agreed Council Tax levels for 2019/20; there would be an increase of no more than £5.00 per property.
Report of District Councillor John Birch
Cllr Birch reported that parts of Berry Pomeroy Parish in Western Lane were in the AONB.  The Government’s national planning documents gave a higher status of protection to areas within an AONB and while there were hurdles to seeking an expansion to these areas, Cllr Birch was looking into an extension of the AONB further into the Parish of Berry Pomeroy to give the area greater protection.
Cllr Birch also reported that a customer satisfaction survey had been carried out on the District Council.  An index score of 75 was considered to be good but the District Council had scored 58, so they could do better.  There was to be a comprehensive action plan to address the situation and a meeting in November.

Cllr Green added that it would be useful to have a map of the current AONB; this could be obtained from Roger English in the AONB unit at the District Council.  The Parish Council should look at land similar to that already in the AONB for inclusion.  Cllr Birch urged the Parish Councillors to mark up areas in the Parish that needed protecting.
Report of District Councillor John Green
Cllr Green told the meeting that the District Council’s Air Quality Action Plan had been delayed to January/February 2019.  There would be discussions on how best to spend money e.g. Section 106 monies from Great Court Farm on changes to the road system that would improve air quality and he asked the Parish Council to put forward ideas; this would be added to the agenda for the next Parish Council meeting.

Cllr Green asked the Parish Council if they thought there would be a benefit in improving the lane from Bridgetown to Stoke Gabriel.  This had taken place in the past and would need a great deal of money to be spent given the current state of parts of the lane.

Cllr Hawkins arrived at 8.15pm
Report of County Councillor Jonathan Hawkins
Cllr Hawkins reported that he had met with a resident concerning the speeding traffic at Longcombe in August and was waiting for a date to meet with the Devon County Highway’s Officer Lisa Edmonds at the site.
Cllr Hawkins told the meeting that there was a planned meeting with officers on 30th October at 1pm at Follaton House to discuss the travellers’ site in Bourton Lane.

Cllr Hawkins had attended a meeting at County Hall that day concerning the protection of Community Hospitals.

Cllr Hodgson arrived at 8.25pm
Report of County Councillor Jacqi Hodgson

Cllr Hodgson distributed copies of her report to the meeting.

Cllr Hodgson reported that she had challenged the no right turn from Western Lane and had asked for the long term strategic plans for this area; a 30 mph limit extension had been suggested.
Cllr Hodgson was part of a task and finish group dealing with speed limits and the group had received a presentation from public health officers concerning the improvement of air quality.

Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that she believed that the Parish Council needed a strategic plan for the True Street junction with the possible addition of speed limits.  Cllr Hodgson explained that the Totnes Travel Partnership was looking at the use of Section 106 monies.

The Clerk would invite Mike Jones from Devon County Council Highways to a future meeting with Parish Councillors at the site and would copy Cllr Hawkins and Cllr Hodgson into this communication.

7. (10.18)   PLANNING.
2626/18/FUL – Demolition of Existing Barn and Construction of new dwelling – Uphempston Farm, Littlehempston, TQ9 6LP
Recommend Approval.

2669/18/FUL – Erection of Agricultural Building to store animal feed and farm machinery – Land at SX829634,  Little Valley Farm, Shadrack Cross Littlehempston, Totnes TQ9 6NQ

The plans for this application did not supply sufficient information as to the site of the new agricultural building and the Clerk would request further information.
8. (10.18) FINANCE 
Payments
The following items were submitted for approval and payment at the meeting:-       
         £
Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for August 2018 -  


156.76


Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for September 2018 -  

156.76


   Clerk’s Office allowance – August 
 


  
     9.00


   Clerk’s Office allowance – September



     9.00











    331.52

HMRC  - August and September


   
                          78.40

Duncan Irwin – Churchyard maintenance 




    189.00

Stephen Holley Lengthsman 25th July – 14th September 2018

    202.50








Duncan Irwin – Wall Repairs 






    270.00

Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   24th September 2018                                   £7,017.08
Balance on Savings A/C     2nd July 2018                                              £4,221.04

        £11,238.12

9. (10.18)  CORRESPONDENCE.
The following items of correspondence had been received:-
1) The Parish Paths Partnership summer newsletter. 

2) Details from South Hams District Council of programme to save public toilets with a proposed saving of £226,000 in the next year – they would be contacting Town and Parish Councils re the public toilets in their area.

3) Devon Home Choice Training (first session on 18th October now fully booked) another session was planned for 17th January 2019.
4) Details from South Hams District Council of law changes affecting houses of multiple occupation – five or more people.
5) South Hams District Council new social media campaign - 30 Days, 30 Ways started on 1st September and asked people to prepare for a range of emergencies including storms, adverse weather, fires in the home, power cuts and flooding. The campaign also advised how communities could support each other, such as where to give blood locally.

6) Devon County Council Highways – Roadmap Newsletter – including details of the Snow Warden Scheme.
7) DALC Newsletter including details of AGM, Conference and Exhibition Wednesday the 3rd of October, 2018 and DALC Annual Report 2017/2018.
8) Consultation on Gambling Statement of Principles - South Hams District Council; Responses to the consultation must be received no later than 5th October 2018.
9) Details of the Department of Transport Cross Country Rail Franchise Consultation from the Totnes Rail Users’ Group deadline for comments if 30th August 2018.
10) Serving of New Order (Lime Tree) South Hams District Council Parish of Berry Pomeroy No. 962 Tree Preservation Order 2018 On land at SX 84687 62772, Loverton Manor, Loverton Berry Pomeroy TQ9 6NJ
11) TTRO for Parkfield Close repairs - Berry Pomeroy Parish.

12) Appeal against refusal for - READVERTISEMENT Outline application with all matters reserved for residential development of 9no. dwellings and construction of new vehicular access      Location: Land adjacent to True Street House, Blackpost Cross, Berry Pomeroy Devon TQ9 6LE; appeal reference APP/K1128/W/18/3205728
13) From Nigel Mortimer at South Devon AONB a Dart Estuary - Volunteer request to survey Pacific oysters.

14) Devon County Council Planning Application at Land adjacent Barton Pines, Blagdon Lane, Blagdon, TQ3 3YG Planning Reference DCC/4080/2018

10. (10.18) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
State of the village hedges, verges and walls in Berry Pomeroy
The Clerk had received an email raising concerns about damage caused mainly by farm vehicles to walls in the village.  Councillors were particularly concerned about the damage to the wall adjoining Pitt Crescent leading towards the entrance to Keep Cottages where stones had been knocked out of the wall into the road.  The Clerk would report the damage to the housing association in charge of Pitt Crescent.
The hedges in Broadmoor Lane also needed cutting; the Clerk would ask Devon Highways to write to the landowner.
Hedges in Dukes Road
Cllr Misselbrook had received a complaint about the brambles and overgrown leylandii hedges in Dukes Road.  Cllr Birch would report these to the District Council’s Locality Officer.

Bus Shelter in Dukes Road

The bus shelter in Dukes Road which belonged to the Parish Council was in a bad state with a damaged roof and graffiti.  The meeting discussed the use of Fernbank Advertising shelters as used by Totnes Town Council.  Cllr Hawkins told the meeting that Devon County Council had 38 reconditioned bus shelters from Torbay which the Parish Council could apply for; Cllr Hawkins would pass details to the Clerk.
11. (10.18) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only). 
There was none.

12. (10.18) NEXT MEETING
1st November 2018 in the Village Hall from 7.30 pm 
The meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Signed ……………………………… 1st November 2018   (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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